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MINUTES


JULY 18, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Councilmembers absent:
Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney, Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the agenda.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Chamber of Commerce - Proposed changes to location & format of Candidates’ Night, which is moderated by the League of Women Voters

Brad Kerwin, Brisbane Chamber of Commerce, informed the City Council that the Chamber’s Board unanimously approved changes to the format of the Candidates’ Night debates.  He said candidates will still have three minutes to speak, followed by written questions from the audience, and a two-minute closing.  Because this year’s event will be held at Mission Blue Center, the format will be expanded to include opportunities for face-to-face dialogue with the candidates after the meeting.  Mr. Kerwin suggested that the City consider televising the session.

Mr. Kerwin said the Chamber of Commerce is planning to hold Candidates’ Night during the first week of October, and announcements will be mailed to the entire community soon.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Kerwin for his presentation.


B.
Proclamation recognizing and appreciating the Samoan community

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation honoring the Samoan community and designating August 1 through 6, 2005, as Samoan Community Flag Days.  

CM Panza asked how this item came to the City Council.  City Clerk Schroeder said there was a request from the Samoan community, and the Council adopted a similar proclamation last year.


C.
Introduction of City Summer Interns

Finance Director Schillinger introduced the two interns working in the City’s Administrative Services Department, Annie Ho, Economic Vitality Intern, and Stephanie Tan, Human Resources Intern.  He gave a brief description of each intern’s background and job assignments.   Councilmembers welcomed them to the staff. 

Public Works Director Breault introduced Paul Sieger, an intern in the Public Works Department.  He described Mr. Sieger’s qualifications and welcomed him to the staff.  He also introduced another new full-time employee, Matt Lee, Assistant Engineer, and talked about his areas of responsibility. 

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers welcomed the new employees.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

John Mazza said he and his wife, Rowena Mazza, want to thank the community for their support and commend the Brisbane Police Department for its fine work in retrieving their stolen van.  

Mayor Richardson noted Brisbane is grateful for its excellent Police Department.  She encouraged all residents to report unusual or suspicious situations they happen to observe.  She commented that Brisbane residents help each other during adversity, and she urged everyone to continue working to keep their neighborhoods safe.

Greg Cochran explained that he works with all the Chambers of Commerce in North San Mateo County, including Brisbane’s Chamber.  He noted this group developed a leadership training program over nine years ago, and the next session of the North County Leadership Forum starts September 7 at Skyline College.  Mr. Cochran said the training consists of a ten-week course meeting for two hours each Wednesday morning.  Three panelists attend each week, allowing participants an opportunity to meet the key leaders in San Mateo County.  Mr. Cochran urged people in Brisbane to take advantage of the program.  He said Mayor Richardson, City Clerk Schroeder, and other Brisbane employees have attended the leadership program.  He added that written information and registration forms can be obtained from the City Clerk.

Mayor Richardson noted the leadership training is available to community members, so participants do not need to be City employees.  She suggested the sessions might be worthwhile for the summer interns.

Mayor Richardson added that Mr. Cochran also serves Brisbane as president of the Skyline College’s President’s Council.  She said she was honored to work with Mr. Cochran on that group, and she thanked him for his activities on behalf of the community.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1265 - $285,718.80

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1265.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Use Permit Application UP-1-02 and Design Permit DP-1-02 for 30-unit residential complex on Unrecorded Highway Lots 7-12; Charles and Judy Ng, applicants and owners; APN 007-350-040

Mayor Richardson noted the applicants have requested a continuance to August 1, 2005.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to continue this matter to the August 1 meeting.  

CM Barnes pointed out that to avoid possible tie votes when four Councilmembers are present, it might be beneficial for some applicants to seek decisions when only three Councilmembers are present.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement with Sun Light & Power in the amount of $131,000 for the design/build of a Solar Thermal Supplemental Heating System for the Community Pool and approve a supplemental appropriation of $26,800

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the Council approved this project last year during the capital improvement project budget deliberations.  Four design/build proposals were received, and staff narrowed the field to the two most qualified candidates.  After meeting with the proposers and the City Facilities Subcommittee, staff approached the leading company, but was unable to negotiate a guaranteed maximum price.  However, the second proposer was willing to guarantee their bid price, which was only $5,000 higher than the other company’s bid.  Mr. Breault recommended authorizing the contract with Sun Light & Power.  He noted the Council previously approved a budget of $105,000 for this contract, so a supplemental appropriation of $26,800 will be needed to do the project. 

CM Barnes noted the staff report refers to an additional $30,000 for a supplemental solar system to provide hot water to the office and shower space.  Mr. Breault said the supplemental work is an option that can be added to the contract if the Council wishes.  He added that because of the building’s aesthetics, it would be best to tie the system with the solar panels on the overhead support structure, so it would be better to do both items at the same time.

CM Panza expressed support for adding heat for the building as well.  He recommended defining the design requirements to ensure that the supplemental system can be tied in with the rest of the work.  Mr. Breault said he would negotiate with the contractor and come back with a proposal.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the agreement and supplemental appropriation as proposed, and to authorize the City Engineer to come back with a proposal for the supplemental system.  The motion was carried unanimously.

Mayor Richardson expressed her appreciation to the City Council, staff, and members of the community for making the pool possible.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Provide direction to staff on road widening and encroachment issue as a result of proposed addition and remodeling at #1 Mariposa Street

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the owners of #1 Mariposa Street want to substantially remodel and enlarge their existing home, and the extent of the modification triggers the City’s street widening requirement.  He said the property has frontage on both Alvarado Street and Mariposa Street, but it is accessed by vehicles only from Alvarado.  For this reason, staff interprets the Municipal Code as requiring widening of the Alvarado frontage only.  Mr. Breault reviewed the map appended to the staff report and pointed out the major features.

Mr. Breault said the Alvarado frontage is 64 feet in length.  Staff recommends widening the east side only and relocate the white line to provide a 20-foot-wide roadway and full-width parking spaces for three vehicles.  Provision of parking on the east side would require relocation of a private retaining wall in the public right-of-way and relocation of private landscaping.  Mr. Breault noted the staff would require the applicant to work with that property owner to develop a mutually acceptable relocation and replacement plan for the landscaping.

Mr. Breault advised that a final issue is the encroachment of the northernmost portion of the garage into the public right-of-way by about 7 inches.  Since the encroachment is directly adjacent to the driveway, it does not appear to be causing any harm.  Staff recommends that the building permit acknowledged the encroachment and reserve the City’s right to require its removal if use of the garage changes from vehicle storage to another purpose.

CM Panza asked if this project will add three parking spaces in addition to those currently on the west side of the street.  Mr. Breault responded that the project will retain three spaces.  He explained that the project calls for removing the west side spaces, restriping the road, and placing the parking spaces on the east side.  CM Panza questioned the need to remove the parking spaces on the west side.  Mr. Breault clarified that no spaces were being “removed” because the project retains parking and shifts its location.  He said the location of the right-of-way line makes it impossible to have the parking spaces on the other side.

Mr. Breault expressed his opinion the City has three ways of dealing with Brisbane’s limited supply of parking:  1) doing nothing; 2) applying the existing Municipal Code restrictions on development applications; or 3) doing a City-wide assessment and widening all the streets at one time.

CM Panza suggested leaving the parking spaces on the west side as long as possible.  Mr. Breault pointed out that the three spaces are simply being relocated to the other side.  CM Panza argued that some people will view the project as creating three new parking spaces and removing three parking spaces.  He noted the wide corner location makes it unnecessary to remove spaces in that specific location.

CM Barnes said he looked at this project as moving parking spaces to result in a wider road.  He noted the road widening will provide a 64-foot length with enough room for two cars to pass each other.  He pointed out that the purpose of the widening is not to supply more parking, but to allow cars to pass each other safely.

Mayor Richardson noted many citizens have expressed concerns about unsafe narrow streets and lack of sidewalks in Brisbane.  She agreed with CM Barnes that the chief priority should be to widen the roadway, and parking would be secondary to that.

CM Panza said he understood the need to bring streets up to City standards, but he objected to removing those spaces at this time.

CM Barnes made a motion to direct the staff to require the applicant to widen the 64-foot frontage to 28 feet along the Alvarado Street frontage only, acknowledge the 7-inch encroachment, and condition the building permit so the City reserves the right to require removal of the encroachment if the use of the building changes from its present use as a garage.

CM Panza clarified that the motion includes removing the striping and parking spaces from the west side. 

Mayor Richardson seconded the motion.

Clarke Conway, Brisbane, asked about the status of the City’s ordinance regarding in-lieu fees.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that ordinance had not yet been passed.

The motion was carried, 2 - 1 (CM Panza opposed).


B.
Consider approval of Request for Proposals for the design and construction of the Marina Restrooms Project

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended approval of the request for proposals (RFP) for design and construction of a third Marina restroom.  Mayor Richardson clarified that the source of funds was the Parks and Recreation Fund.  Mr. Breault confirmed the funding source and noted $200,000 was budgeted for this project.

CM Panza said he was pleased to see the project moving forward because of the need for more restroom facilities at the Marina, but had a few questions on some of the contract provisions.  He drew attention to the description of the project, requiring the building to have “a similar visual appeal” as the existing restrooms and buildings.  He recommended being more specific about requiring the building to match the appearance of the other buildings.  Mr. Breault noted there are some acceptable modular buildings that would be similar, but not matching.  He welcomed suggestions from CM Panza regarding better language.  CM Panza proposed “similar in style.”  Mr. Breault said he would incorporate that language.

CM Panza asked why both restrooms were unisex with identical features.  Mr. Breault responded that the current restrooms are unisex.  CM Panza said he thought there was a men’s restroom with a urinal at Dock 5.  Mr. Breault advised that unisex facilities are more usable because women are less likely to have to wait in long lines.

Marina Services Director Warburton clarified that the boaters’ restrooms are currently unisex facilities requiring a key for entry; the public restrooms, on the other hand, have separate sides for men and woman.  He said the proposed project asks for keyed unisex facilities for boaters.

CM Panza commented that it seemed shortsighted not to include a urinal in a restroom that will be used by men.

Mayor Richardson said she preferred not to see urinals when using a unisex restroom.

CM Barnes noted that if the boaters are not complaining, unisex facilities appear to meet their needs.  He expressed support for the project as proposed by the staff.

CM Panza recommended specifying hot water to the sink, and Mr. Breault said that specification will be included.

CM Panza asked if the water heater will be fueled by gas or electricity.  Mr. Breault promised to check and report back.  CM Panza recommended using gas, if possible.

CM Panza observed that no landscaping was specified, and he asked what would be done about the area around the new building.  Mr. Breault said the existing landscaping will be restored, and the staff will add new plantings at a later date.  He added that the staff will consult with Mr. Warburton about suitable plants.

Mayor Richardson suggested looking at a variety of different groundcover plants.

Mr. Breault advised that the Bay Conservation and Development Commission (BCDC) will have the ultimate say in the planting within that 100-foot strip of the shoreline.  He added that he would prefer to address landscaping after the building is on the site.

CM Panza recommended adding a “T” in the waterline for future irrigation connections.

CM Panza asked about the position of the building in relation to the sidewalk.  Mr. Breault said staff envisions having a building of the same style, with a placement similar to the other keyed boaters’ restrooms.

CM Panza recommended adding provisions regarding proper treatment of rainwater and runoff.

CM Panza observed that the map does not show much detail about the specific location and shape of the building on the site.  He asked Mr. Breault to provide more detailed drawings.

CM Panza drew attention to the all-purpose provisions regarding dust and smoke control near residences.  He said dust is a very sensitive issues for boaters, so proper precautions need to be taken to prevent dust from blowing onto boats.  Mr. Breault said he could add language to that effect.

CM Barnes asked about the possibility of integrating solar water heating in the project, and he urged the staff to consider those options.  Mr. Breault noted his initial reaction was that the roof would be too small to support panels, but he offered to explore solar power alternatives.

CM Panza commended the staff for requiring the project to incorporate LEED standards where practicable.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the RFP, with the amendments proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-40 amending the slip fee schedule for the Brisbane Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton recommended approval of a 2.4 percent CPI increase in rates for double-finger berths at the Brisbane Marina.  He noted this increase helps widen the price differential between single- and double-finger berths, and Brisbane’s rates are still lower than rates at other Bay Area marinas.  He added that he hoped to gradually make the rate differential 11 percent, consistent with the average.

Mr. Warburton reported that in addition to having higher rates, Brisbane’s neighbor, the Oyster Cove Marina, began metering electricity this year and charging berth renters for their usage.  He noted Brisbane might need to consider a similar move in the future to recover increases in energy costs.

Mr. Warburton advised that berth renters were notified of this potential rate increase, and only two people out of some 500 boaters submitted objections.  He recommended approval of the 2.4 percent increase as proposed.

Mayor Richardson clarified that the increase would go into effect on September 1, 2005, and a letter will be sent to all boaters in advance advising them of the change.  Mr. Warburton stated that the letter will go out within the next several days.

CM Panza commented that no rate increases are easy, but the proposed 2.4 percent increase appears appropriate and reasonable.  He noted the City raised all other fees by 3 percent across the board.  He acknowledged the increase will impact owners of larger boats. 

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-40 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute agreements with Records Control Services for the design and implementation of a Records Retention Program and a Records Improvement Program for the Community Development and the Administrative Services Departments

City Clerk Schroeder said the City began a records management program several years ago, and most City departments have completed the necessary steps, but there are two remaining departments, Community Development and Administrative Services.  In order to prepare for the City Hall remodel project, hundreds of boxes of inactive records need to be relocated, inventoried, cataloged, and reorganized, and disposing of obsolete items requires adoption of a records retention schedule.  Ms. Schroeder recommended approval of a contract with Records Control Services to develop a records retention and management program for the City.  She emphasized the importance of getting this work underway so the space needs of the two remaining departments can be assessed more accurately for the remodel project.  Ms. Schroeder added that the costs of managing the records will come from the budget for the City Hall remodel project.

Ms. Schroeder introduced Bruce Meier, CEO and Principal Consultant, Records Control Services, to help answer Council questions.

CM Panza urged the staff to be cautious about disposing of old records pertaining to past permit applications and development projects.  He noted there may be some valuable historic information contained in old Community Development Department files, for example.  Ms. Schroeder stated that nothing will be disposed of from any address file.  She noted a better example of an obsolete record would be water receipt books from the 1970’s.

Mayor Richardson added that there are statutory and legal requirements governing the required retention periods for certain types of records.

CM Barnes asked how the costs of this work will be funded.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that the amount will be part of the overall City Hall remodel project.  He said the staff will be working on financing for that project this summer and early fall.  Mr. Schillinger noted that until the financing is resolved, funds would be moved from the general fund to the capital projects fund, and the transfers would be repaid as part of the overall financing package.

CM Barnes asked how the estimates in the contractor’s proposal were derived.  Mr. Meier said he used an average count per file drawer, multiplied by number of file drawers, and arrived at an estimate.  He added that inefficient records management results in considerable lost time for the staff. 

Community Development Director Prince attested to the need for an accurate, sophisticated records management system.  He said he had not tried to quantify lost time, but agreed that acquiring lost records takes many steps and file searches.

City Attorney Toppel added that the City frequently receives subpoenas for production of public records, and although copying costs are reimbursed, staff time for finding the items is not compensated.  He pointed out the $90,000 proposed contract might be well worth the price.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the agreements as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider approval of plans and specifications and authorize publication of Notice Inviting Bids for the Pavement Maintenance Project 2005

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended that the City Council approve plans and specifications and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids for the 2005 Pavement Maintenance Project.  He drew attention to the list of streets that will be paved as part of the 2005 effort.  He pointed out this is the most extensive paving project the City has undertaken in at least ten years, and the work will improve the usability of many streets.

Mr. Breault said the pavement maintenance program is based on physical tests of roadways; inspection of cracks, failures, and other conditions; computer monitoring; and then focusing on individual sections.  He noted a good maintenance schedule would call for applying slurry seal every few years, repair overlays on particularly bad sections, and grinding out asphalt and replacing it with concrete on roads that have completely failed.

CM Panza noted the project calls for work at both entrances to town, Old County Road and upper San Bruno Avenue.  He urged the staff to make sure to keep at least one entrance open at all times while the other entrance is repaired.  Mr. Breault said the staff will coordinate the timing when approving the contractor’s work schedule.

CM Panza said he thought the paving of Annis Road to San Bruno Avenue was being required as a condition to a recently approved project.  He asked about the status of that project and questioned whether the City needed to do pavement work now.  Mr. Breault said the development agreement for 1100 Humboldt Road calls for improvements to the intersection, a project that has not yet been designed.  He explained that the staff believes it would be prudent to apply a slurry seal now to avoid further erosion problems during the winter.

CM Panza asked if the staff had identified the specific areas where asphalt will be ground out and removed.  Mr. Breault said the staff identified primary areas, but the boundaries continue to expand because deterioration is progressing.  He noted the exact extent will be determined on the site when the contractor is ready to begin grinding.

CM Panza asked about accessibility improvements such as ADA ramps.  Mr. Breault noted the City has been installing ADA transition ramps along Old County Road and San Bruno Road in preparation for doing the paving, because ADA requires curb ramps and truncated domes to be installed first.  He added that both Old County Road and San Bruno Road will receive overlay treatment.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the plans and specifications and authorize publication of the Notice Inviting Bids as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

Finance Director Schillinger said he had nothing to report.  

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Panza asked to pull Item A.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of June 8, 2005


C.
Adopt Ordinance No. 504, waiving second reading, amending Section 12.12 of the Brisbane Municipal Code, Tree Regulations

D. Approve STAR Articles for September, 2005 edition


E.
Authorize the Mayor to execute the First Amendment to and Restatement of Joint Powers Agreement establishing the Peninsula Traffic Congestion Relief Alliance

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Items B, C, D, and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of June 6, 2005

CM Panza recommended deleting the last sentence from the first paragraph on Page 13.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the June 6 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Schools Subcommittee

CM Barnes reported that the Schools Subcommittee heard a funding proposal from Jefferson Union High School District for the coming year.

· Land Use Retail Subcommittee
CM Barnes said the Land Use Retail Subcommittee heard a presentation from City Attorney Toppel about potential legal issues arising from limiting land uses on the Baylands.


B.
Appoint Councilmember to Community Advisory Group for Baylands

CM Barnes said Department of Toxic Substances Control requires Brisbane to appoint one Councilmember representative to the Community Advisory Group looking at Baylands remediation.  He added that he attended the last meeting.  CM Barnes volunteered to serve as the Council’s representative.


C. 
Update Council Subcommittee list

Mayor Richardson proposed reviewing the subcommittee list and making some changes.

Mayor Richardson volunteered to be the primary representative on the Finance Committee instead of the alternate, and CM Panza said he would be happy to change places.

Mayor Richardson offered to replace CM Johnson on the Open Space and Ecology Committee, Airport Community Roundtable, and Airport Land Use Committee.

CM Barnes volunteered to serve as alternate on the North County Fire Authority Board and the Arts Subcommittee.  He offered to replace CM Johnson on the Hazardous Waste Management Subcommittee.

Councilmembers appointed CM Bologoff to serve as a primary member of the City Facilities Subcommittee.

Councilmembers agreed with all these changes.


D.
Discussion of Brsnet

CM Barnes said he requested that this item be placed on the agenda because of recent discussions about communications posted on Brsnet.  He clarified that Brsnet is not an official City publication, but is independently run by CM Panza in his capacity as a private citizen.  He noted the City has spent public funds to develop new Website features that make it easier for users to access official City government information.  He encouraged people to take advantage of this more direct link to communicate with the City. 

CM Barnes said the City’s Website has links to staff reports, frequently asked questions on the Baylands, updates on Public Works projects, online recreation registration, online citizen inquiries and maintenance requests, public notices of all subcommittee meetings, and an email notification list for all City meetings.  He noted the City provides information to citizens in a number of other ways, including the City newsletter, televising of Council meetings and community workshops, expanding televised offerings to include Planning Commission meetings and other programs; offering extended hours at City Hall on Wednesday evenings; direct mailings and mailings with water bills; and meetings with neighborhoods focusing on traffic and other issues.

City Clerk Schroeder provided a demonstration of the City’s Website.  She showed the home page and explained how to fill out the online citizen request form; obtain copies of agendas, minutes, and other documents; connect with City departments and staff; and use other links.

CM Barnes pointed out the Municipal Code is available online.  Ms. Schroeder noted that all City laws, ordinances, and zoning regulations are accessible on the Website.  

Ms. Schroeder displayed the calendar showing all events, classes, and upcoming meetings for City groups.

CM Panza asked if community groups can use the City’s calendar.  Ms. Schroeder responded that the City needs to develop a policy, similar to the one regarding articles in the STAR, to allow public use.

Mayor Richardson stated that she never uses Brsnet in her capacity as Mayor or Councilmember.  She expressed her appreciation to CM Panza for providing this alternative forum.

CM Panza said some users have requested that Brsnet be publicized and promoted more widely.  He noted there has been an article in the STAR about the service, but it might be helpful to provide a follow-up explaining how to access Brsnet.  He asked if Councilmembers had any objections to a follow-up article.  Mayor Richardson and CM Barnes expressed no objections.


E.
Set Quarry Hearing Dates

Community Development Director Prince recommended that the Council consider setting dates for public hearings on the Quarry project and its consistency with the HCP.

Mayor Richardson noted the Land Use Retail Subcommittee will be meeting on September 26, so that date should be avoided.

CM Panza and CM Barnes said they had no conflicts with any of the proposed dates.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

At 9:25 p.m., Mayor Richardson adjourned the meeting in memory of City Manager Holstine’s father, Mr. Leroy Clayton Holstine.  She said the Council and staff send their condolences to Mr. Holstine and his family.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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